The Messenger Fairfield Glade









Dear Friends in Christ,

Many of us have a very busy life in Fairfield Glade. A striking number of people say they are busier now than before retirement. There is so much to do in Fairfield Glade--hobbies, recreational activities, social events, volunteering, household chores, errands, and of course medical appointments.

Within our busy lives, most of us put a high priority on making time for medical appointments, often scheduling them far in advance. We also make sure we get there early and don't miss the medical appointment. This is understandable given how important our physical health is to us.

How important is an appointment with God? How high of a priority is our spiritual health in our daily lives? Do we regularly schedule appointments with God to be alone in auiet solitude?

I have discovered that typically the best time for me to make a personal appointment to be alone with God in quiet solitude is immediately after I wake up in the early morning. As I drink my coffee and water and slowly wake up, there is more peacefulness in and out of my house early in the morning than later in the day. The leaf blowers, lawn mowers, big diesel trucks, etc., haven't started

making noise. I know many of you are not "morning people," but I guess after 23 years in the military I have developed a habit of waking up early in the morning.

ommunity

More importantly, once I finish my morning coffee and start the rest of my day, I sometimes have trouble squeezing in quiet time to be alone with God in solitude; taking time first thing in the morning ensures I have made this important appointment with God alone in solitude.

Jesus was a very busy person, spending most of his time teaching and healing people. But he frequently and regularly made time to pray alone in solitude. Here are a handful of the many examples in the Bible:

"Early in the morning, while it was still dark, Jesus got up and slipped out to a solitary place to pray" (Mark 1:35). "He went up on the mountain by himself to pray. When evening came, He was there alone" (Matthew 14:23). "Jesus went out to the mountain to pray, and He spent the night in prayer to God" (Luke 6:12). "Jesus often withdrew to the wilderness for prayer" (Luke 5:16).

And Jesus encouraged his followers to do the same: "When you pray, go away by yourself, shut the door behind you, and pray in private" (Matthew 6:6).

Some people think being alone causes loneliness. But solitude is not the same as loneliness. Loneliness is a feeling of disconnect from God, ourselves, and others. We can feel lonely even when standing in the middle of a crowd. Prayerful solitude, on the other hand, is being alone but in such a way that we experience a deep connection with God, ourselves, and others.

God is present everywhere, throughout all of existence. When we are alone, God is present; and through God's presence we can feel connected to all that God has created and continues to sustain into existence, which is all of creation---the sun, clouds, and stars in the sky; the trees, flowers, soil, and rock of the earth; every animal, whether bird, insect, rabbit, deer, pet, or human (and even those pesky squirrels and chipmunks!). Prayerful solitude deepens unity with God and, through God, with everything created by God.

Many people think prayer is primarily talking, whether with our inner voice or outer voice.

Prayer is connection. Like the interaction between human beings connecting, we can talk, listen, or just be present with each other.

We often connect non-verbally with other human beings (and pets): a smile, smirk, frown, hug, handshake, wave of a finger. We can also connect with God non-verbally and God can connect with us non-verbally.

If all of this is true, why do we sometimes have difficulty feeling that we are connected to God when we are alone in prayerful solitude?

A common hinderance in feeling connected to God in solitude is our unwillingness to let go. We humans have a tendency to want to control and manage people, places and things. God can't be controlled. As soon as we try to control God, we have trouble praying. Like the difference between a hand that is balled up into a fist compared to a hand that is loose, resting open. God can't hold our hand in prayer if it is balled up into a fist or is already holding something (such as a smartphone or the TV remote control).

Another common hindrance to prayerful solitude is distractions. Most car accidents are due to distracted driving. We must focus on the road, on our driving of the vehicle. Putting ourselves in a place and time for solitude that eliminates or at least reduces distractions helps us focus on prayer.

And what are our expectations in prayer? We may not feel connected to God praying in solitude because of our preconceived expectations. God has the bigger picture, so the response may be different than our expectation. How many times did we as young children have expectations based on a limited experience and understanding of life, but adults had a bigger picture, especially our parents?

We are tiny pieces to a bigger puzzle. Think of a cosmic, transcendent jigsaw puzzle that extends eternally past the stars we see in the sky. Prayer is sort of like allowing ourselves to be one piece of that puzzle in which God connects us to all of the other pieces. God is beyond space and time, transcendent and eternal. Prayer connects us to God's transcendence.

A lack of universal connection will destroy us along with our planet. Tribalism is infecting our nation, our world, dividing people. Remember, united we stand, divided we fall. Prayer in solitude connects us to one another through God so that we all may be one in unconditional love.

Sincerely Yours in Christ, James

In Loving

Memory

Eilleen Dungey

Aug. 19, 1940 - July 4, 2019



AUGUST 2019

Birthdays Judy Walsh 08/03 Jamie Freels 08/04 Lucille Kelly 08/05 Helga Groepler 08/06 Gloria Lusk 08/06 08/07 Cindy Janssen Linda Cronwell 08/08 Florence Majeske 08/11 Deborah Schaefer 08/11 Jama Beyers 08/12 Gene Skipworth 08/12 Sue Moss 08/13 Robert McCracken 08/14 08/14 Dennis Tryon Sigrid Miller 08/16 Ed Steele 08/16 John Schaefer 08/17 Sherrie Nichols 08/18 Patty Smith 08/19 Angie Owen 08/20 Robert Usher 08/20 Dale Marshall 08/21 Dennis Flynn 08/22 Carl Genske 08/23 Diana Wages 08/23 Richard Wecht 08/24 Nancy Powell 08/25 William Majeske 08/27 Joe McConnaughey 08/27 08/30 Louise Wirbel

Anniversaries

Ed & Sheryl Broderick	08/01
John & Mary Zanichelli	08/06
Fenton & Billie Kelley	08/07
Tom & Betty Wilkinson	08/09
Greg & Kathryn Rydz	08/11
Gary & Donna Walk	08/11
Gary & Sue Moss	08/14
Paul & Joan Kennedy	08/15
Gerald & Kathleen Allard	08/16
Dennis & Karen Flynn	08/16
Norm & Margo Brinsley	08/17
Carl & Arlene Genske	08/21
Jim & Heather Ostrander	08/22
Tom & Gloria Lusk	08/29
Dwight & Diana Wages	08/30
Ralph & Zella Bacon	08/31

September 22 Outdoor Event

On September 22nd, the Community Church Sunday Service will be held at St. George Marina Pavilion at 10 a.m. You may bring a lawn chair and invite a friend!

More information will be provided in the coming weeks.

The Special Planning Committee

Android Smart Phone Basics Clinic Tuesday, August 13th from 10 to 11 AM Fellowship Hall

Having trouble using your smart phone? Confused about basic features?? Well: The Technology Committee is offering a hands-on Android smartphone clinic.

Bring your smart phone and your questions. Learn how to operate your phone and better utilize its basic features.

Down to earth language, learn-by-doing on your phone.

Signup: Sunday, August 4th

Ron_cronwell@yahoo.com
Technology and Communications Committee





August Fellowship Dinner

The August Fellowship Dinner will be on **August 18th at 4:30 p.m.** and feature Katy Stephens playing easy listening music from the 50's and 60's.

Our dinner selection will be Baked Tortellini Alfredo with Chicken. The vegetarian option is Tortellini Prima Vera. There will also be glazed carrots, tossed salad, rolls, and cheesecake for dessert. Donation is \$10.00 per person. We will be available for reservations on Sunday, July 28th through August 11th. Everyone is invited to attend.

Submitted by Mary Zanichelli

A Note From the Financial Secretary

If you are having your yearly or quarterly allocation/distribution sent by your financial institution to the church, please be sure that they put your name on the check so that it can be posted towards your pledge. I am still receiving checks without names and so far, to date, have been able to track down who it belongs to, but if the name is there, it makes posting correctly much easier.

Thank you for your help with this.

Submitted by Kay Moyer

How Do You Do.....

We are the Reuschs, Carroll and Margaret. We moved to the Glade in June 1992 and joined Community Church in 1993. Carroll was born in Valley City, Ohio, a small farming town of 600 residents. He was born at home. At the time, the farmers were still hauling milk. Margaret was born in Detroit, MI and grew up in Medina, Ohio, a town of 5-6,000 residents.

Carroll was employed by General Motors for 36 years as both a metallurgist and photographer in Ohio and MI. He photographed over 100 weddings and got to meet a number of dignitaries from both the USA and foreign countries while working on the tank program with GM. Margaret became the "Jill" of all trades, starting in high school. She cleaned houses, mowed lawns, and she was a cook's aide in the hospital cafeteria. She also set up trays and handed out visitor passes. She was also a "soda jerk" (some versatility). In her senior year she was hired as a "Girl Friday" for the Western Auto Store, where she also headed up the toy department.

After being introduced by a mutual friend in Medina, Carroll and Margaret were married in 1955. Margaret became "a stay-at-home mom". They have four children, two boys and two girls, followed by six grandsons, two granddaughters, one great grandson and one great granddaughter. "Being a stay-at-home mom meant I was in everything the kids and Carroll were in, and I mean everything". The family is spread out.

Before all of the above, Carroll served in the Army during the Korean War. He served in Korea for 15 months as a medic in the Infantry. He was awarded the Bronze Star and the Wharang Distinguished Military Service Medal by the South Korean Government. In addition, Governor Haslam presented him the Excellence and Service Medal. In 2010, Carroll and Margaret revisited Korea and China. The Korean people were very friendly. They had heated toilet seats at the five-star they stayed at in Seoul, which were not available to Carroll in 1953.

A small anecdote: before they married, Carroll told Margaret, "quit smoking" or I walk and she agreed. Her only disappointment was that she loved to dance and found out he had two left feet. However, all ends well and they have just celebrated 63 years of marital bliss. They have attended class reunions, Carroll's class of 15 and Margaret's of 86.

They have had many similar likes over the years, golf, softball, baseball and both rooting for the Tigers and Indians (eliminates some discussions). They both loved "Boots", their dog of 13 years. Some of Carroll's fond memories were caddying for Otto Graham as well as driving on the high speed track at the GM proving grounds. Today Margaret spends her easy time reading and doing crossword puzzles. She really enjoyed her time with the Church's Drama Group.

Carroll was active in the community serving as President and Commander of various groups. They have both served many roles in Community Church. Both have agreed they have met a lot of great people in Community Church and agree you need to be happy, patient, kind and be sure to smile.

We would like to thank these volunteers for preparing July's Monthly Messenger mailing: Wanda Buck, Joyce VanNocker, Nedra Carter, Laura Lavender and Debbie Roberts.

THANK YOU!

Women's Fellowship on Stage at The Cumberland County Playhouse



We were on stage, behind, the stage, in the stage and set building rooms, in the dance studios in rehearsal, observing a dance class and experiencing the costume design room!

Bryce McDonald, Producing Director and CEO of the Cumberland County Playhouse treated the women of Fairfield Glade Community Church to a 2-hour tour of the playhouse on Wednesday July 10th. We all left feeling extremely lucky to have had such a thorough tour and privileged to have such a topnotch organization in our area. I think we all agreed that we would never see one of the shows there in the same way again. We got a sneak peak of some of the costumes for "Joseph and the Amazing Technicolor Dreamcoat" Beautiful. A must see. We were all very impressed with the enormous amount work that goes into one of their shows. Our tour was followed by lunch at the Vegas Steak House. It's always fun to visit and get to know each other better over lunch.

Nineteen of the women attended. There was no business meeting held. It was discussed that a general meeting will be held in August to discuss opportunities for the remainder of 2019.

Women's Fellowship August Meeting

Wednesday, August 14th 9:30 in the Library

Join us Wednesday, August 14th at 9:30 am for a "get to know the new ladies" and general meeting of Women's fellowship.

If you are a new lady in the church and would like to make some friends and get to know the women in your church family, you are specially invited to attend our August meeting. We will have light refreshments, and a social half hour 9:30am. The meeting will begin at 10:00. We are planning to discuss opportunities for ministry and fun for the remainder of the year and maybe have some fun and make new friends in the process.

We hope to see you there.

Submitted by Jamie Freels

Church Finances

The summary of the current income and expense activity for the period of June 2019 is as follows:

	General Fund ¹	Mission's Fund ²	Property Improvement Fund (PIF) ³	Pass-Thru Fund⁴	Strategic Planning Projects ⁵
Income	\$23,248.00	\$515.00	\$0.00	\$1,000.00	\$0.00
Expenses	\$19,847.88	\$6,000.00	\$0.00	\$1,000.00	\$500.64
Transfer to ⁶	-\$5,390.00	\$3,500.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$1,890.00
Transfer from	\$1,298.36	\$0.00	-\$1,298.36	\$0.00	\$0.00
Difference ⁸	-\$691.52	-\$1,985.00	-\$1,298.36	\$0.00	\$1,389.36

The numbers above only reflect what has been brought in and spent in June 2019. <u>Please refer to the Balance Sheet posted in the Fellowship Hall to see the Total Church Assets</u>.

PLEASE READ THE NOTES TO FULLY UNDERSTAND THE NUMBERS ABOVE!

- 1. <u>General Fund</u> is the operating funds to run the Church and consists of General Contributions from Church members. Expenses include Pastoral and Support Staff salaries; administrative costs for supplies; utilities, building and grounds maintenance; and church committees expenditures. The Difference shown in the General Fund is the result of contributions received from the congregation compared to expenses for the month of June.
- 2. <u>Mission's Fund</u> income is from designated contributions from Church members, the sale of Food City Cash Cards, the Kroger Charity Program, and Dimes for Missions. The funds are used to support local charities. Mission's Fund income for the month of June was \$515.00 (\$160.00 from members of the congregation and \$355.00 from Food City Cash Cards) and the transfer of \$3,500.00 from the General Fund. Expenses were \$6,000.00 (\$3,500.00 2nd Quarter Budgeted Mission's funds and \$2,500.00 from funds accumulating to date via Food City Cash Cards and Dimes for Missions). The Difference shown is the result of income received compared to expenses for the month of June.
- 3. <u>Property Improvement Fund (PIF)</u> income is from designated donations from church members. PIF expenses are any property and facility expenses not covered by day-to-day maintenance activity. There was no income or expenses for Property Improvement during the month of June. The remaining balance (\$1,298.36) of PIF funds, which were carried over from 2018, were transferred to the General Fund as PIF projects for 2019 and beyond will be completed within the Strategic Planning Project budget. The difference shown accounts for the transfer of PIF funds. This account is now zero balanced.
- 4. <u>Pass-Thru Fund</u> is to account for money that comes through the Church but is not used to cover any Church expenses. Pass-Thru Fund income for the month of June consisted of a \$875.00 free-will donation collected during the Daryl Mosley concert and a congregational member donation of \$125.00. Expenses were \$700.00 for Daryl Mosley, \$175.00 for the Christian Counseling Center (20 percent of the free-will donation) and \$125.00 for the Cumberland County Young Marines as designated by the donor. The difference shown is the result of Pass-Thru income received compared to expenses for the month of June.

- 5. Strategic Planning Projects. Strategic Planning Projects income for the month of June consisted of an \$1,890.00 transfer from the General Fund to cover the budgeted expenses for the Flag Day Festival (\$650.00), Outdoor Service (\$350.00), Boy Scout Merit Badge (\$80.00), Art in the Park (\$100.00), Labor Day Craft Show (\$110.00), Home and Transportation (\$100.00), and a Retreat (\$500.00). Expenses were \$500.64 for the Flag Day Festival (\$434.69 charged to the Flag Day Festival funding line and \$65.95 charged to the Art in the Park funding line). The difference shown is the result of income received compared to expenses for the month of June.
- 6. <u>Transfer to</u> is the term used to move money from one fund to another.
- 7. <u>Transfer from</u> is the term used to move money from one fund to another.
- 8. $\underline{\mathbf{Difference}} = \text{Income} \text{Expense} + \text{Transfers}$

A complete picture of Church assets - 2019 Balance Sheet, Income and Expense Statement, and Budget Report are posted on the Church Events Bulletin Board in Fellowship Hall.

FAITH DEVELOPMENT



The next Faith Development (FD) will be "Judaism" on August 7, 14, 21, and 28, 6:30-7:30 p.m., in either the Fellowship Hall or Fireside Room, depending on the number attending.

The purpose is to explore the basics of the Jewish Religion. We will also include discussing similarities and differences between Judaism and Christianity. A member of the Upper Cumberland Jewish Community will join Pastor James in leading the discussions each Wednesday.

No books are required. Weekly handouts will be provided.

Morgan Scott needs for AUGUST:

Canned Vegetables, Canned Fruit, Canned Meat, Toilet Tissue

Thank you for your donations!

Pending Approval

July 11, 2019

Members Present: Dennis Flynn, Jim Hansen, Susan Milledge, John Schaefer, Marty Smith, Nancy Nowacki, Al Joseph, Ed Freels, Fred Wong, Roy Koskinen

Members Absent: John Zanichelli, Judy Moore.

Pastor: Pastor James - Absent

- 1. **Call to order and Opening prayer:** Having declared a quorum, Jim Hansen called the meeting to order. Nancy Nowacki offered an opening prayer.
- 2. Agenda, review for removals, additions or clarifications: None
- 3. **Approval of June 13th Board minutes:** Correction to June 13th minutes to add Ed Freels to members present. John Schaefer moved to accept the June minutes as amended. Al Joseph seconded the motion and the motion passed.
- 4. **Treasurer's report:** Michael Nowacki provided detailed explanations of the Church Finances Report, Balance Sheet, Income and Expense Statement and Budget Report for June. He also reported that our budget expenditures for the first six months of the year came to 54% of the approved budget. Marty made a motion to retroactively approve a \$125.00 honorarium that was paid to the guest celloist who performed during the June 30th church service. Dennis Flynn seconded. Motion passed.
- 5. **Membership report:** Jim Hansen: as of July 11th, we have 260 members. Six new members will be joining the church on July 14th and there was one death. As of this date, 108 pledges have been received with a total of \$208,175.00 pledged. Total paid is \$126,493.50.
- 6. **Pastor's report:** No report. Pastor James is gone for two weeks on retreat.

7. Old Business:

No reports from Nancy Nowacki on UCC.

8. New Business:

- a. Susan Milledge made motion to approve a Facilities Use Permit from Jim Oswald on behalf of Christian Counseling Center to use Sanctuary, Kitchen, and Fellowship Hall for a Concert on September 29^{th.} Fred Wong seconded. Motion passed.
- b. Roy Koskinen made motion to approve and accept Carroll Reusch's resignation from the Nominations Committee and to appoint Cheron Stenson to fulfill the remainder of Carroll Reusch's 2019 term. Marty Smith seconded. Motion passed.
- c. Marty Smith made a motion to recommend that the Technology Committee accomplish an annual reprint of the Church photo directory. Susan Milledge seconded. Motion carried.
- d. Dennis Flynn passed out the 2020 budget calendar. Marty Smith made a motion to approve the 2020 budget calendar. Al Joseph Seconded. Motion passed.
- e. There will be a Quarterly Committee Chair/Board member meeting on August 15th at 9:30am in the fellowship hall. All committees are to be represented at this meeting. If the chairman can't make it, a representative from the committee should be present. The 2020 budget calendar will be passed out to all chairpersons of the committees.
- f. Jim discussed important dates in July for the Board Members

(Continued on page 10)

9. Committee reports:

- a. Christian Response......Judy Moore/Jim Hansen: Debbie Roberts has resigned from the committee because of moving. The committee needs someone to assume leadership of Respite Care. Bonnie Hansen is in the process of completing 10 booklets of resources for members. Linda Cronwell will make a presentation to the congregation during the town hall meeting on July 21st.
- b. Columbarium Trust......John Schaefer: no meeting.
- c. Community Enrichment.......John Zanichelli/Jim Hansen: The Astronaut presentation will be on July 14 at 3:00 pm. It will be held at Stone Memorial High School Auditorium. More advertising needs to be accomplished. Dr Apt will speak for about 35 minutes followed by a free will offering and 15 minutes of Q&A.

- f. Missions......Ed Freels: Meeting scheduled for early part of August
- h. Parish Life......Marty Smith: Marty will check with Frank Wade concerning the Historian/Photographer line item in budget.
- i. Pastor Parish Relations.....Roy Koskinen: Next meeting will be July 29th.
- j. Personnel.......Ed Freels: Employee Handbook has been completed. It will be distributed at the August Staff meeting. Supervisors will conduct employee evaluations during August.
- k. Property & Facilities......John Schaefer: Next meeting July 18th.
- 1. Strategic Planning.....Fred Wong: no report.
- m. Technology & Communications.....Nancy Nowacki: On July 28th, August 4, and August 11 after church service, church members may verify their personnel information for the 2019 Church Family Directory. After August 11th the directory will be updated on an annual basis. The committee will be researching a portable PA system to be used for Outdoor activities.
- n. Visitor Member Outreach.......Sue Milledge: Six new members will be joining on July 14th. Gene Skipworth proposed redefining the Visitor Member Outreach Committee and it will be further discussed next month. It will be the responsibility of the committee to oversee acknowledging members leaving the church.
- o. Worship & Music......Roy Koskinen: No change from last month.
- p. Report from UCC/Presbytery Delegates.....Nancy Nowacki/John MacArthur
- 10. Closing Prayer: Nancy Nowacki offered a closing prayer
- 11. **Adjournment:** Motion to adjourn was made by Roy Koskinen, seconded by Al Joseph. Meeting adjourned.

*** Next meeting: **August 8th, 2019** @ 2:00 pm. ***

(Judy Moore will have the Opening & Closing Payers for the August 8th Board Mtg.)

Submitted by: Nancy Nowacki

August 2019

Fairfield Glade Community Church

Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday
Room assignments 1 Fellowship Hall 2 Fireside Room 3 Stained Glass Roo 4 Chair Room 5 Sanctuary 6 Library 7 Kitchen	om			8.00AM Men's Fellowship 930AM CM [6] 930AM SPC[6] 930AM Yoga [1] 11:00AM Fundional Finess [1: 11:00AM Staff Meeting 100 PM Kinseekers [1: 2:00 PM Finance [6] 3:15 PM JJB Bels [5]	2	9:30 AM Chancel Prep. [5&7] 1:00 PM Interrment at the Columbarium
4 10:00 AM Worship-Holy Communion 11:00 AM Fellowship Hour	8:00 AM Bridge [1] 9:30 AM Missions Committee [6] 10:30 AM Nominating Committee [3]	11:00 AM Personnel Committee [6] 2:00 PM Worship and Music [2] 5:00 PM Bridge [1]	7 12:00 PM Bridge Club #355 [1] 6:30 PM Faith Development "Judism"	800AM Mens Fellowship 930AM CM [6] 930AMITCommitte(3) 930AM Yoga [1] 11:00AM Functional Finess [1] 1:00 PMSPC[3] 200 PMSPC[3] 200 PMSPC[3] 315 PMJJBBels [5] 400 PMChoir Rehearsal	9	10 Choir Picnic @ Good Samaritans
11 10:00 AM Worship 11:00 AM Fellowship Hour	8:00 AM Bridge [1] 2:00 PM Stephen Ministers [6]	9:30AMMemorial Committee [6] 10:00AMS mart Phone Clinic [2] 2:00 PM Visitor Outreach [2] 3:00 PM Columbarium Trust [2] 5:00 PM Bridge [1]	8:00 A M Morgan Scott Collection 9:30 A M Women's Fellowship [6] 12:00 PM Bridge Club #355 [1] 6:30 PM Faith Development "Judism"	8.00AM Men's Fellowship 9.00AM QuatelyMeeting Board/Committees 9.30AM CM [6] 11:00AM FundtonalFiness [1] 3.15 PM JJB Bels [5] 4.00 PM Choir Rehears al 5.00 PM Bridge [1] Deadline for Messenger articles to be in the office.	9:00 AM Garden Club Board [6]	17 Set up for Fellowship Dinner[1]
10:00 AM Worship 11:00 AM Fellowship Hour 4:30 PM Fellowship Dinner [1 &7]	8:00 AM Bridge [1] 1:30 PM C5 Board Meeting [6]	20 11:00 AM ERT [6] 5:00 PM Bridge [1]	21 12:00 PM Bridge Club #355 [1] 6:30 PM Faith Development "Judism"	8:00 AMMen's Fellowship 9:30 AMCIM[6] 9:30 AMYoga [1] 11:0 0 AM Functional Fitness [1] 3:15 PM JJB Bells [5] 4:00 PM Choir Rehearsal 5:00 PM Bridge [1]	23	24
25 10:00 AM Worship 11:00 AM Fellowship Hour	26 8:00 AM Bridge [1]	27 5:00 PM Bridge [1]	28 12:00 PM Bridge Club #355 [1] 6:30 PM Faith Development "Judism"	8:00 AMMen's Fellowship 9:30 AMCIM[6] 9:30 AMYoga [1] 11:00 AM Functional Fitness [1] 3:15 PM JJB Bells [5] 4:00 PM Choir Rehearsal 5:00 PM Bridge [1]	30	31 9:30 AM Chancel Prep. [5&7]